
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

ENVIRONMENT AND ECONOMY OVERVIEW 
AND SCRUTINY PANEL
HELD ON 10 SEPTEMBER 2009

EEOSP.22/09
IMPLEMENTATION OF THE CARLISLE ECONOMIC STRATEGY; RELEASE OF LOCAL AUTHORITY BUSINESS GROWTH INITIATIVE (LABGI) FUNDS

The Head of Economy, Property and Tourism (Mr Beaty) submitted report DS.71/09 providing an update on the implementation of projects linked to the Carlisle Economic Strategy.

Mr Beaty informed Members that, as part of the 2009/10 Budget, the Council had set aside part of its LABGI reserves for the implementation of ‘Growing Carlisle – An Economic Strategy for the Carlisle City Region’ approved by Council in 2008. The Executive had received a report on proposals to use £227,000 of its allocated LABGI reserves at its meeting on 29 June which had subsequently been approved by Council on 14 July.  Those proposals were short term proposals which it was hoped would help to lessen the impact of the recession in Carlisle.  The current report showed how it was proposed to use the Council's budgeted LABGI reserves for the longer term implementation of the actions in Growing Carlisle - an Economic Strategy for the Carlisle City region.  

He set out for Members the background to the Economic Strategy and the LABGI allocation included in the 2009 budget resolution and the current status of the projects and activities up until August 2009.  

Mr Beaty added that the potential additional call on LABGI over and above the £227,000 totalled £259,500 for 2009/10. The underspend from the budget figure of £343,000 arose from the decisions to bring forward expenditure against the unallocated LABGI and changes in the scale of some projects and he summarised the economic projects for which LABGI funding was sought to be released from the 09/10 budget allocation.  He added that some prioritisation would be needed to fit ambition to the resources available and as projects would continue to move at different speeds, some flexibility was needed in the Council's decision making to reflect changing circumstances against a list of prioritised projects from the Economic Strategy.

The decision of the Executive on 1 September 2009 (EX.173/09) was:

“1.  That the Executive agree that the LABGI allocations in the February 2009 budget resolution be released for use in the implementation of the Carlisle Economic Strategy.

2.  That individual allocations to specific schemes be released, subject to verification by the Head of Economy, Property and Tourism in conjunction with the Portfolio Holders for Economy and Finance.”

In scrutinising the report Members raised the following questions and concerns:

The Panel were concerned that the decision regarding the release of the LABGI Funds had already been made.  Councillor Mrs Bowman (Economy Portfolio Holder) advised that the release of funds had been agreed and had been part of the budget process.  Mr Beaty advised that the report identified how the reserves would be applied and the table appended to the report showed where it sat within the budget plan.  As it was a complicated issue Mr Don Taylor (Business Development Officer) gave an example of one project to illustrate how it had been taken forward with the use of LABGI funds.

A workshop was held in January 2009 with 10 regional and local agencies involved with the food sector.  Although there were a number of well funded regional programmes to support the food sector that support was not being delivered in Cumbria.  The LABGI funding was being used to enable the local delivery of Food North West, EDRF funded initiatives on training, marketing, product development, etc.  A small element of the LABGI funding was also being used to look at training and productivity issues within the food sector arising from the aging workforce within that sector.

Mr Beaty advised that LABGI funding was a source of funding available to Local Authorities based on the growth of the business rate and that Carlisle City Council had been fortunate in the past three years in the amount of funding received, but that since the means of delivery has been changed there would not be as much funding available.  The new system had been delayed because of legal challenge.

A Member asked how work with regards to the old Town Hall was progressing.  Mr Beaty advised that a specialist company had been commissioned to produce a costed design concept and that it was hoped that work would start towards the end of this financial year and would be completed by the end of the next financial year.

A member asked how LABGI funding could be used in respect of the Tourism partnership and how Members’ views could be fed into the process.

Mr Beaty advised that recruitment of the Tourism Partnership Board was about to begin and that there would be a Member of the City Council on the Board.  An action plan of the budget would be presented to Overview and Scrutiny Panels and the Council.  It was expected that the first meeting of the Board would take place around November.  

Councillor Mrs Bowman advised that her report to Council would highlight at what stage the implementation was and progress being made.  

RESOLVED – That the Executive be informed that the Panel were concerned that a decision had been made at the Executive on this issue on 1 September 2009, contrary to details within the Froward Plan published 17 August 2009, which stated that the decision would be made on 26 October 2009.







